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March 10, 2015







7:00 p.m.
CALL TO ORDER

The Regular Council meeting was held Tuesday, March 10, 2015, in the Council Chambers at City Hall, 17 S. 8th Street, Miles City, Montana.  Mayor Grenz called the meeting to order.  Council Members present were Roxanna Brush, Sheena Martin, Dwayne Andrews, Mark Ahner, Ken Gardner, Jerry Partridge and John Hollowell.  Susanne Galbraith was excused.  
Also present were City Attorney Dan Rice, Public Works Director Scott Gray, Public Utilities Director Al Kelm, Interim Fire Chief Cameron Duffin, Grant Administrator /Historic Preservation Officer Connie Muggli, Planner-in-Training Dawn Colton, Police Chief Doug Colombik and City Clerk/Minute Recorder Lorrie Pearce.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Grenz led the Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.
APPROVAL OF COUNCIL & COMMITTEE MINUTES
City Council Minutes: 2/24/2015
**
Councilperson Brush moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Council Meeting of February 24, 2015, seconded by Councilperson Gardner and passed unanimously, 7-0.
Finance Committee Meeting:  2/19/15

Finance Committee Meeting

February 19, 2015


The Finance Committee met Thursday, February 19th, 2015, at 1:00 p.m. in the City Hall Conference Room.  Present were Committee Chairperson Susanne Galbraith and Committee Members Dwayne Andrews and Sheena Martin.  Committee Member Hollowell was excused.


Also present were Police Chief Doug Colombik, Mayor C.A. Grenz, Utility Billing Clerk Patti Bishop, City Clerk Lorrie Pearce and Committee Recorder/Deputy City Clerk Connie Watts.


Committee Member Galbraith called the meeting to order. 

1. REQUEST OF CITIZENS:


-None.

2. REVIEW AND RECOMMENDATION ON REQUEST FOR AIRPORT EASEMENTS FOR ROAD PURPOSES & ACCESS AND UTILITY EASEMENT


Bryant Martin, attorney for Landmark Land Company LLC, spoke to the Committee about the easements.  In 2012, both easements were approved by the Airport Commission and signed by Lee Richardson, who was the chairperson of the Airport Commission at that time.  They were recorded and returned to Mr. Martin.  It seems that was done improperly; the Airport Commission chairperson does not have authority to sign an easement for City property.  Mr. Martin would like the City Council to approve the easements and the Mayor to sign them, as should be properly done.


The map for the first easement, “for road purposes”, was shown to the Committee by Mr. Martin and he explained that this gated “two-track” road is presently an emergency access road only.  The primary access is through Prima Vista.  The purpose of this easement is “….for the residential ingress and egress to and from Grantee’s lands.  The easement is private and is limited to the use of Grantee, its agents, guests, service companies, and the parties’ successors and assigns.”


The purpose of the second easement, “for access and utilities across City owned property” is “…for the residential access and utilities to and from Grantee’s lands.  This easement is private and is limited to the use of Grantee…..successors and assigns.”  

**
Councilperson Andrews moved to recommend approval of the “Easement for Road Purposes” to the Council, seconded by Councilperson Galbraith and, on roll call vote,  passed unanimously, 3-0
3. REVIEW AND RECOMMENDATION ON AMBULANCE BILL ASSISTANCE

Chairperson Galbraith received a request for ambulance bill assistance, as the charges had been denied by Medicaid.  The individual is currently a patient at the State Hospital, has been denied by Social Security Disability and has no income or assets.  The Fire Chief felt this is an account that probably will not get paid.  It could be written off or the City accept low payments.  

**
After further discussion, Committee Member Andrews moved to recommend to Council approval of a payment schedule of $15 per month.  The motion was seconded by Committee Member Martin and passed unanimously, 3-0.
4. DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATION ON POLICE OFFICE FURNITURE AND MISCELLANEOUS MOVING EXPENSES

Police Chief Colombik explained that the Police Department is in the process of moving to the larger Veteran’s Administration hospital building.  The PD’s offices will be located in the entire right wing of the building, at no charge to the City.  As compensation, the Police Department will provide security for the VA building.  

The offices and available storage areas are much larger.  Basic furniture is needed, such as chairs and bookshelves.   He estimates no more than $1500 or $2000 will be required.

**
Committee member Andrews moved to recommend allowing the expenditure of up to $2,000 for the Police Department for moving expenses, seconded by Committee Member Martin and passed unanimously, 3-0.  

 Police Chief Colombik also informed the committee that the Police Department is preparing preliminary paperwork for a DOT grant for up to $5,000 for body cameras.  He will be able to purchase 12 cameras, with no City match required.  A budget amendment resolution and a resolution to accept the grant contract will be needed.

5. REVIEW AND RECOMMENDATION ON LEASE EXTENSION BETWEEN CITY OF MILES CITY AIRPORT AND PINNACLE TOWERS LLC

Committee Chairperson Galbraith explained that the current leaseholder (Pinnacle Towers LLC) desires to prepay and amend the terms of its current lease, which expires July 31, 2018.  The Lessee wishes to extend the Agreement by implementing five (5) additional renewal terms of five (5) years each, with the final Renewal Term expiring on July 31, 2043.  The Lessee also would agree to prepay $37,500 for the next ten years’ rental (approximately March, 2015 through March 2025) beginning after this Amendment has been executed.  Normal lease payments would then resume.

**
Committee Member Andrews moved to recommend approval of the amendment, pending approval of City Attorney Dan Rice and Airport Attorney Janette Jones.  Committee Member Martin seconded the motion.  On roll call vote, the motion passed unanimously, 3-0.  
6. ORDINANCE NO. 1285:  (First Reading) An Ordinance Changing The Zoning Of The Lots 9, 10, 11, And 12 in Block 86 Of The Miles City Original Townsites From Residential A Zone to General Commercial, And Providing For A Hearing Thereon (Request by Douglas Emeline-816 Atlantic) 

The Zoning Board has recommended approval of the zone change, and no one spoke against it.  The owner has been using the property for commercial storage and desires to build new storage units on the property, which would necessitate a zone change.

**
Committee Chairperson Galbraith moved to recommend approval of Ordinance No. 1286, seconded by Committee Member Martin and, on roll call vote, passed unanimously, 3-0.

7. RENEW AND RECOMMENDATION ON WATER CONNECTION FEE


Mayor Grenz explained that he received a phone call after 6:00 p.m. on a Friday evening from a customer whose water had been shut off Friday morning.  The customer had made a payment on-line late that afternoon, but it had not been received by the water office until Monday.  


After service has been disconnected, the customer is then responsible for paying a $35 reconnect fee, which had not been paid with the online payment.  Friday evening the mayor called Dispatch, who then contacted the Public Utilities Director.  Upon learning the Mayor had requested the water service restored, the water was turned back on.


Mayor Grenz has requested waiver of the reconnect fee.  After the Finance Committee recommended the fee not be waived, Mayor Grenz said he would pay the reconnect fee for this customer.

**
Committee Member Galbraith moved to recommend NOT waiving the reconnect fee, seconded by Committee Member Martin and passed unanimously, 3-0.

Mayor Grenz said he will pay the reconnect fee for this customer.

8. REVIEW REVENUES

The Committee reviewed revenues received through the end of December.  

9. ADJOURNMENT
**
Committee Member Andrews moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Committee Member Martin and passed unanimously, 3-0.


The meeting was adjourned at 2:50 p.m.

**
Councilperson Andrews moved to approve the minutes of the Finance Committee Meeting of February 19, 2015, seconded by Councilperson Hollowell and passed unanimously, 7-0.

Finance Committee Meeting:  3/05/15

Finance Committee Meeting

March 5, 2015


The Finance Committee met Thursday, March 5th, 2015, at 5:00 p.m. in the City Hall Conference Room.  Present were Committee Chairperson Susanne Galbraith and Committee Members Dwayne Andrews and Sheena Martin.  Committee Member Hollowell was excused.


Also present were Public Works Director Scott Gray and Committee Recorder/City Clerk Lorrie Pearce.


Committee Member Galbraith called the meeting to order. 

10. REQUEST OF CITIZENS:


-None.

11. RESOLUTION NO. 3781-A Resolution Adopting An Ambulance Bill Collection Policy For The City Of Miles City, Montana

**
After a brief conversation, Committee Member Andrews moved to recommend approval of Resolution No. 3781 to the Council.  The motion was seconded by Committee Member Martin and passed unanimously, 3-0.
12. RESOLUTION NO. 3776-A Resolution Approving A Department Of Administration Local Government Services Bureau Standard Audit Contract For Financial Audit Services Between The City Of Miles City And Olness & Associates, PC, CPA’S.

Clerk Pearce explained that the quotes are increased 5% each year to cover increased expense for Olness.  She explained that Olness hasn’t raised their charges in many years.

**
Chairperson Galbraith moved to recommend to Council approval of Resolution No. 3776.  The motion was seconded by Committee Member Martin and passed unanimously, 3-0.
13. RESOLUTION NO. 3778-A Resolution Pursuant To §7-6-4006 Of The Montana Code Annotated, Authorizing Amendment Of Final Budget For FY 2014-2015 To Increase The Budgeted Amount In Fund # 2510-107-430233-350 To Fund Overage Expenses For The Tatro Street CTEP Project
Director Gray explained the amount for the resolution should be changed from $18,691 to $5,830.  This is to cover over expenditure for construction costs on the project.  He added that there will be another invoice approximately $14,000-$15,000 for construction engineering, but that won’t be completed until about 6 months from now, so it will be included in the 15/16 budget.

**
Committee member Martin moved to recommend, with changes, approval of Resolution No. 3778 to the Council, seconded by Committee Member Andrews and passed unanimously, 3-0.    

14. ADJOURNMENT
**
Committee Member Martin moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Committee Chairperson Galbraith and passed unanimously, 3-0.


The meeting was adjourned at 5:06 p.m.

**
Councilperson Andrews moved to approve the minutes of the Finance Committee Meeting of March 5, 2015, seconded by Councilperson Gardner and passed unanimously, 7-0.
SCHEDULE  MEETINGS
· Miles City Study Commission:
3/19/15 @ 5:15 p.m.

· Planning Board:


3/17/15 @ 6:00 p.m.
· Human Resource Committee:

3/18/15 @ 6:00 p.m.

· Zoning Board:



3/11/15 @ 6:00 p.m.

REQUEST OF CITIZENS & PUBLIC COMMENT

None

APPOINTMENTS

Economic Development Board:

Councilperson Hollowell said that he sits on the board now, and there are three board meetings that the appointee would have to attend.  His appointment has expired and an appointee from the Council is needed.

**
Councilperson Brush moved to appoint Councilperson Hollowell to the Economic Development Board, seconded by Councilperson Gardner and passed unanimously, 7-0.

PROCLAMATIONS

None
STAFF REPORTS
Grant Administrator/Historic Preservation Officer Connie Muggli:  TIF District (Tax Increment Finance District)

Officer Muggli said the Department of Revenue has determined that it will not grant the City of Miles City a base year of 2014 for the Tax Increment Finance District.   The denial was due to the omission in the data provided by DOR of owners of personal and centrally assessed properties for the required mail notification.  Attorney Rice proposed sending a waiver of notice to all affected property owners, and post adoption public hearings for ratification of the Ordinance to cure the deficiency of notice.  DOR did not find these methods a satisfactory method to cure the deficiency that the State requires. 

Officer Muggli added that an application for a base year of 2015 will be submitted and, on the bright side this gives the Interim Committee more time to better structure the administrative mechanism, work with MSU-B to complete the feasibility plan and prepare a business recruitment and marketing plan for the district.

Public Utilities Director Allen Kelm:  Request for Qualifications for Engineering Services (Update)

Public Utilities Director Kelm reported that the Request for Qualification on hiring an Engineer for a 5 year period has closed and 10 requests were received.  The scoring committee is Scott Gray, Dawn Colton and himself.  He asked Council if anyone would like to be on the scoring committee.  Councilperson Andrews volunteered.  

Director Kelm also reported that the City received the final invoice for Phase I of the Waste Water Treatment upgrade for an amount of $81,220.  He said the invoice will be paid from the R&D account instead of asking for a larger loan. This would save money on the interest to the loan.


Interim Fire Chief Duffin reported that out of the 37 applications for the Fire Chief position, 7 were interviewed.  He said he was one of the interviewees, and asked for the continuation of support from the Council and the Mayor.

Chief Colombik reported that there have been some major arrests on marijuana and meth in the recent months.  The police officers are staying on top of the drug trafficking and he’s very pleased with the work they are doing.
CITY COUNCIL COMMENTS
Roxanna Brush:  Noted that spring is in the air and yards filled with junk are being noticeable. She asked the Public Safety Committee to look at the Public Nuisance ordinance to see if some of the problems could be from mental illness. If it is, maybe the fines could be lowered if they seek help that is offered.
An issue on the minor subdivision platt for Oakland and Ingraham has come to her attention.  The DEQ waiver in the review on the platt is signed by the wrong person. She has found that most of the waivers for the subdivisions that were completed by the City were signed by the property owners, not by the proper DEQ official or City official.  This is causing problems with DEQ and the site plan review.  Director Kelm said that any engineering company can complete a retracement and a City Official can sign off on it.  
John Hollowell:  Reported that the Economic Development Board has finished their year-end, and listed some of their accomplishments.
· Helped a new business get started
· Helped expand another business

· 1 Million dollars out in loans

· Continually investigating funding for water and sewer

· Recently passed a Resolution to proceed with a $26,000 grant for planning

MAYOR COMMENTS

· Noted that at the last Council meeting two easements were passed for the Airport. He worked with Attorney Rice to retrieve from Landmark Land Company, the Attorney fees that were paid by the City to process the paperwork.
STANDING COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

None
BID OPENINGS/AWARDS

None.
PUBLIC HEARINGS


A. ORDINANCE NO. 1286:  An Ordinance Changing The Zoning Of Lots 9, 10, 11 And 12 In Block 86 Of The Miles City Original Townsite From Residential A Zone To General Commercial Zone, And Providing For A Hearing Thereon (Request by Douglas Emeline – 816 Atlantic)

Mayor Grenz called for comments from proponents three times, then opponents three times and, hearing none, the hearing was closed.
B.        RESOLUTION NO. 3778:  (Second Reading)  A Resolution Pursuant To §7-6-4006  Of The  Montana Code  Annotated, Authorizing Amendment Of Final Budget For  FY 2014-2015 To Increase The Budgeted Amount In Fund # 2510-107-430233-350 To Fund Overage Expenses For The Tatro Street CTEP Project
Mayor Grenz called for comments from proponents three times, then     opponents three times and, hearing none, the hearing was closed.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
A. ORDINANCE NO. 1286:  (Second Reading)  An Ordinance Changing The Zoning Of Lots 9, 10, 11 And 12 In Block 86 Of The Miles City Original Townsite From Residential A Zone To General Commercial Zone, And Providing For A Hearing Thereon (Request by Douglas Emeline – 816 Atlantic)
**
Councilperson Brush moved to adopt Ordinance No. 1286, read by title only and seconded by Councilperson Gardner.  On roll call vote, the motion passed 7-0. Ordinance No. 1286 was adopted.

B. RESOLUTION NO. 3778:  (Second Reading)  A Resolution Pursuant To §7-6-4006  Of The  Montana Code  Annotated, Authorizing Amendment Of Final Budget For  FY 2014-2015 To Increase The Budgeted Amount In Fund # 2510-107-430233-350 To Fund Overage Expenses For The Tatro Street CTEP Project
**
Councilperson Brush moved to adopt Resolution No. 3778, read by title only and seconded by Councilperson Hollowell.


Councilperson Ahner explained that the minutes from the Finance meeting reported that the amount should be reduced from $18,691 to $5830. 

Director Gray and Clerk Pearce agreed with Councilperson Ahner.
**
Councilperson Ahner moved to amend the motion to reduce the payment from $18,691 to $5,830.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Brush and, on roll call vote, the motion passed 7-0.
*
On roll call vote, Councilperson Brush’s original motion passed 7-0.  Resolution No. 3778 was adopted as amended.
NEW BUSINESS
A. FINAL PLAT SUBDIVISION APPLICATION:  Meadows Subdivision (Dairy Queen & Farm Credit Services)
**
Councilperson Brush moved to approve the application of Meadows Subdivision, Lot 3A-1, Block 2 and seconded by Councilperson Gardner.  On roll call vote, the motion passed 7-0. 

B. RESOLUTION NO. 3776:  A Resolution Approving A Department Of Administration Local Government Services Bureau Standard Audit Contract For Financial Audit Services Between The City Of Miles City And Olness & Associates, PC,CPA’s
**
Councilperson Gardner moved to adopt Resolution No. 3776, read by title only and seconded by Councilperson Hollowell. On roll call vote, the motion passed by unanimous consent, 7-0.  Resolution No. 3776 was adopted.
C. RESOLUTION NO. 3781:  A Resolution Adopting An Ambulance Bill Collection Policy For The City Of Miles City, Montana
**
Councilperson Hollowell moved to adopt Resolution No. 3781, read by title only and seconded by Councilperson Gardner. On roll call vote, the motion passed by unanimous consent, 7-0.  Resolution No. 3781 was adopted.
D. RESOLUTION NO. 3783:  A Resolution Adopting A Reimbursement Agreement For Police Academy Expenses
E. RESOLUTION NO. 3784:  A Resolution Adding A Reimbursement    Requirement For Academy Expenses To The 283-B Union Contract

**
Councilperson Ahner moved to defer Resolution Nos. 3783 and 3784 until such time that the Police Chief is satisfied, seconded by Councilperson Gardner. On roll call vote, the motion passed 7-0.
F. RESOLUTION NO. 3785:  A Resolution Adopting Findings Of Fact And Approving The Amended Plat For The Purpose OF Boundary Line Relocation Of Lots 2-6 In Block 8 Of The Hunter’s Addition To The City Of Miles City
**
Councilperson Gardner moved to adopt Resolution No. 3785, read by title only and seconded by Councilperson Brush.


Mayor Grenz explained that the boundary line as it is now runs East and West.  The resolution would be to approve the boundary line to run North and South.
*
On roll call vote, the motion passed 7-0. Resolution No. 3785 was    adopted.

G. APPROVAL OF FEBRUARY CLAIMS
**
Councilperson Hollowell moved to approve February claims and seconded by Councilperson Brush.  After a brief conversation and on roll call vote, the motion passed 6-1, with Councilperson Ahner voting no. February claims were approved.
ADJOURNMENT
**
Councilperson Brush moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Councilperson Ahner and passed unanimously.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:00 p.m.
_______________________


_________________________
C.A. Grenz, Mayor



Lorrie Pearce, City Clerk
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